BARHAM VILLAGE HALL

Minutes of Barham Village Hall Annual General Meeting held at 7.15 pm

on Monday 4th October 2021

1. PRESENT

David Kincaid (Chair), Deborah Hart, John Greig, Kay Greig, Simon Cavalier, David Wood, Sarah Tyler, Bronwen Wakefield, Delia Stamper, Debbie Ribchester, Carol Allin and Pat Smith (via Teams)

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies had been received from Pauline Bradburn, Diane Tatt, Ray Webber, Michelle Newman-Brown and Adrian Wright

3. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 4th November 2020 were agreed as a true record.  Proposed by David Wood, seconded by Kay Greig and agreed unanimously that they be approved.
4. MATTERS ARISING ON THE MINUTES

a. Shop rent: The Chairman said that the shop rent would be reviewed again in March/April in the light of the accounts.
b. Additional Space:  A number of options were being considered including a permanent structure to replace the wooden shed. A proposal was being drawn up by an architect and a further meeting was due to take place.

5. CHAIR’S REPORT

David Kincaid said the Covid-19 pandemic continued to have a major impact on the running of the hall. The village hall had fully reopened to all users on 15th July. Prior to that, some educational and children’s classes could take place. A welcome back event was held on 14th August and raised over £150 for Breast Cancer UK. The Tuesday Coffee Stop re-started on 3rd August and other regular users had returned. It had been great to see wedding receptions, children’s parties and the horticultural show coming back to the hall.
The Covid lockdowns had meant a substantial reduction in room rental income for the hall. The Government’s Hospitality, Leisure and Retail grants had been a great help in counteracting the losses. 
The Village Hall trustees had agreed to change how the hall was governed. It was proposed to change our constitution to become an ‘incorporated charity’. When the charity was established in 1929 there was only one sort of charity (unincorporated) that could be created. Following the Charities Act 2011 the Charity Commission now recommended that village halls convert to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO). At present the hall trustees had to accept personal liability for any losses the hall might make, and this had stopped a number of people becoming involved. By changing to incorporated status, personal financial liability would cease. 
There were other benefits, including an updated, modern constitution that allowed for electronic meetings and a better basis to apply for grants. It was important to make this change in legal status to provide a sound base for the governance of the hall into the future.
The 100 Club was re-launched in the New Year by Diane Tatt and was proving to be a great success. Details of the prize winners were published on Facebook
The hall could not operate without the help and assistance of a number of people. He thanked Carol, Delia and Alison who as treasurer, secretary and bookings officer played an essential role in keeping things running. Thanks also to all the trustees, Kim and Linda the cleaners, Geoff Grabham, Simon Cavalier and Roger Allin for helping out with various and varied tasks.

6. TREASURER’S REPORT

Carol presented the annual accounts and reminded the meeting that they were for the financial year 1st July 2020 to 30th June 2021.  

Income:  Carol said that the most notable effect of the pandemic was the drop in hiring income.  In 2019, the last normal year, it was £21,487 and this year just £5,162.  Fortunately, the government grants issued through Canterbury City Council amounting to £18,793 made up the shortfall.  Rent from the shop and the donation from the 100 Club also helped keep finances in a healthy state.  She was able to report that bookings were almost back to normal with only a few regulars still not running sessions but a few new ones had been gained with weekend parties being very popular.

Expenditure:  the main expense in Repairs and Maintenance was for the car park repair which cost £1,836.  Opening the hall for a few regulars such as children’s activities and exercise classes at the end of the summer until the second lock-down incurred extra heating and cleaning costs.  Serco had stopped doing our waste collections which we didn’t get charged for.  Lili Waste was much more efficient and we were now paying.

Reserves:  due to the grants received and the fact that we didn’t have any major improvements to the hall, we were able to add another £20,000 to the reserves for any future hall improvements.  A re-vamp to improve the cleaner’s storeroom was in the pipeline, as was changing the constitution of the hall to a CIO which together would cost £8,500.

Carol thanked Richard Calderwood, who had once again kindly audited and approved the accounts.

Simon Cavalier asked how the Government’s Hospitality, Leisure and Retail grants had been paid.  Carol explained that we had to apply for it and the money had been paid in stages throughout the pandemic.
It was proposed by Sarah, seconded by David Wood and agreed unanimously that the audited accounts for 1st July 2020 to 30th June 2021 be adopted.
7. CONVERSION TO CHARITABLE INCORPORATED ORGANISATION (CIO)
David Kincaid explained that when the charity was set up over 90 years ago there was only one type of charity.  The Charity Commission now recommended that village halls converted to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation which limited liability and allowed for electronic meetings and correspondence.  We had engaged solicitors in Reading who had worked with other village halls.
Under the Charity Commission model constitution there had to be a minimum of three charity trustees but no maximum number that could be appointed to the CIO.   

John Greig asked if the model document met our specific needs. David Kincaid explained that there were a number of options within the model document so that it could be tailored to our situation.
Carol asked if the charity number would change in which case we might have to change our bank account.  She had been in touch with the insurers and they had confirmed there would be no difference to premiums.

David Kincaid said he had sent copies of the various leases to the solicitors who would handle the transfer of land and assets.

The AGM was asked to resolve that:

1) In the interest of protecting the future of the village hall and its management that Barham Village Hall (unincorporated\) Charity should convert to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation under the terms of the Charities Act 2011.

2) That the Barham Village Hall Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO) should be formed using the model constitution (as previously circulated) and a submission made to register the CIO with the Charity Commission.

3) Following its registration as a Charitable Incorporated Organisation, the property, assets and liabilities of the original unincorporated charity will be vested in the new CIO in order to give effect to the incorporation.  Solicitors will be requested to execute a pre-merger vesting declaration in accordance with the Charities Act 2011 in favour of the new CIO.  As a consequence the new CIO will acquire the legal title to the property, assets and liabilities of the village hall.

It was proposed by David Wood, seconded by Kay Greig and agreed unanimously to convert Barham Village Hall (unincorporated) Charity (registered number 302676) into the Barham Village Hall Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO).

8. ELECTION OF TRUSTEES

It was proposed by Carol Allin, seconded by Sarah Tyler and agreed unanimously that David Kincaid and Alison Brookman be elected as Trustees.

Representative trustees for 2021-22 were:

Carol Allin – Art Club

Deborah Hart – Tiny Talk

Adrian Wright – Karate Club

Pauline Bradburn – Bowls Club

Bronwen Wakefield – Horticultural Society

Pat Smith – Wives’ Club

Kay Greig – Parochial Church Council/Coffee Stop

David Wood – Barham Downs History Society

Diane Tatt – Parish Council

Sarah Tyler – Kingsbourne Players

Ray Webber – Nailbourne Community Shop

Delia Stamper – Women’s Institute

Michelle Newman-Brown had stood down and a new representative for the Scouts was being sought.

9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

a)  Shop Storage
Debbie Ribchester explained that additional storage was desperately needed both for the Shop and Post Office.  They had considered getting a larger shed but were now thinking in terms of a permanent brick structure which would be much more costly but more aesthetically pleasing.  They had commissioned the original architect to draw up a plan so they could get costings and apply for planning permission. The money might come from Shop reserves, village hall reserves, Lottery funding and local fund raising.
In the short term, they need more space in the period leading up to Christmas for stock and mailbags.  They had considered a door out of the existing office to give easier access to the shed or a small container sited in the car park.  Debbie asked if they could use any part of the hall, possibly the cloakroom or Committee room.  Carol pointed out that the cloakroom was still the designated Covid room in case anyone was taken ill on the premises.
Regarding funding, Simon Cavalier said that as the shop was a commercial undertaking, the village hall as a charity was more likely to be successful in applying for grants.
Carol said any extension must be owned by the village hall.

Deborah pointed out that originally the extension was for an archive room for the History Society.  David Wood said that the History Society had worked out that they needed a space 5m x 4m and were looking at a separate building on the allotments at the rear of the hall, possibly with access down the side of the Bowls Club.  Carol pointed out that the allotment holders had to be given 12 months’ notice to vacate.

David Kincaid reminded everyone that the Bowls Club were applying to replace their shed.  The History Society building could be an extension to it.  However, the existing path along the side of the hall would not allow for disabled access. Simon thought it would get too complicated to do three projects in one.    
The Shop and Hall sub-committees were due to meet soon to try to progress the project.

b)  Pictures
Simon said how much he liked the pictures that had recently been put up in the hall.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.00 pm.
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